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VANCOUVER—The federal government could improve First Nations 

entrepreneurship, which is key to prosperity, by further removing barriers to property 

rights within the Indian Act, finds a new study published by the Fraser Institute, an 

independent, non-partisan Canadian public policy think-tank. 

“Indigenous people in Canada face many barriers to entrepreneurship that other 

Canadians do not, so Ottawa has a responsibility to right this wrong,” said Tom 

Flanagan, professor emeritus at the University of Calgary, senior fellow at the Fraser 

Institute and author of The Indian Act: A Barrier to Entrepreneurship. 

The study outlines several ways the federal government can promote greater 

entrepreneurship within First Nations, including: 

• Expand property rights: Expedite the creation of urban reserves and the 

ability of Indigenous people to possess land (which they may choose to 

develop or sell) within and outside reserves. And help small and scattered 

First Nations to act together in the real estate market. 

 

• Natural resources: Study the profitability and efficacy of Indian Oil and Gas 

(a federal agency that manages oil and gas resources on First Nations land) to 

determine whether the government should also establish similar organizations 

for other types of natural resources on First Nations territory. 

 

• Increase gaming opportunities: Use federal legislative power (for example, 

amending the Criminal Code) to encourage the provinces to allow First 

Nations to establish casinos in lucrative metropolitan markets—something 

most provincial governments currently prohibit. 

 

“Ottawa has amended the Indian Act many times since its creation in 1876, so 

more amendments are possible,” Flanagan said.  
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